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Letter from the Editor 

VISIT OUR WEBSITE    

http://www.pwhbc.com 

Presidents Message 
As we head into a long stretch of the Hawks 

being away from home ice, we can take a few 

minutes to reflect on what we have seen since 

the beginning of the 2011 - 12 season.  While 

expectations have never been higher, the team 

record may not reflect what many fans hoped 

would be the case.  The reality is, the Portland 

Winterhawks are a major junior team.  The 

outcome of a few really good seasons is the 

opportunity for players to stick with NHL teams, 

and in the case of the Hawks this year, have 

really good players either not coming back, or 

coming back and being fit back into the team.  In 

the end, the Winterhawks are in business to 

entertain, but more importantly develop young 

men into better players and better people.  Stick 

with this team, they will continue to make us 

proud to be Winterhawks Boosters. 

In this issue, we again catch up with an alumni 

and see what they are up to, Samantha Meese 

catches up with rookie, Chase De Leo and Todd 

Vrooman shares his insights.  We also have added 

one new section, a fact sharing of some historical 

tidbits on teams around the WHL. 

Finally, the Booster Club is helping with an event 

at Grand Central Bowl on Monday, Oct 17th, so 

come on out and meet some of the players before 

they head off on the annual Eastern Conference 

Swing, this time through the Central Division.   

Continued on page 5 

Booster Club  

HAWKEY TALK - OCTOBER 2011-12 

I would like to thank everyone who has renewed or 
signed up for membership thus far this season. I am most 
impressed on how the growth has been over the past few 
years and feel that we will be on a growth period for some 
time. Feel free to help us grow even more! 
  
Trip reservations, especially for the Victoria trip, have 
done well thus far, but we do have space available, so 
make sure you are booked soon.  
  
Thank You to all who have visited "Carl's Table.‖ As you 
know, Carl Savage, a longtime hockey nut and Game 
Night Hospitality staff member, Booster Club and Goal 
Club assistant, passed away in May. His sister and niece 
donated a large portion of Carl's memorabilia to the 
Booster Club to raise money for Junior Hockey programs. 
To be honest, I wasn't sure how it would go, but thus far, 
it has been beyond anything I may have imagined. As it 
stands now, we will have a great check presentation 
come the end of the season. If you haven't checked out 
these items, make sure you do before they are sold.  
 
On the donation front, we were fortunate to garner 
enough sticks for us to offer a stick raffle on every Friday 
and Saturday night game this season. Many are team 
signed sticks, several are game used and there are some 
real treasures in the mix, so make sure you visit the 
Booster Club Table on Friday and Saturday games.  
  
We are also working on other raffles, which if they come 
to fruition, will be extended raffles. As information 
becomes available, we will most certainly pass it along. 
  
I would like to thank the game night staff for helping to 
promote Booster Club events and raffles. This connection 
has helped to bring new people that might have otherwise 
not known what all we do.  
 
With the change to the GOAL Club this season through 
WAHA, the Booster Club will benefit greatly now and 
hopefully into the future. This will also be of great benefit 
to the membership as it all unfolds. If you haven't looked 
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BUS TRIPS! 
The Booster Club is once again planning trips: 
We have three exciting trips for 2011 - 12 
Nov 19th - Kent WA, vs. Seattle 
Jan 21st and 22nd - Spokane WA, vs. Spokane 
Mar 14th thru 17th - Victoria BC, 2 games vs.  
Victoria 
Check at the Booster Club Table for more  
detailed Information and Exceptional Pricing.   

Booster Club Player Appearances 
 
Monday, October 17thðGrand Central Bowl on the 
East Side of Downtown Portland!  More info at the 
Booster Club Table. 
 
Dates and Players Subject to Change, please check at the 

Booster Club Table for updates! 

Booster Meetings  
 
Saturday, October 15th  -  Memorial Coliseum 
 
Saturday, November 12th  -  Memorial Coliseum 
 
Saturday, December 3rd  -  Rose Garden  
 
Monday, January 16th  -  Rose Garden (Following the 
game) 
 
Saturday, February 18th  -  Memorial Coliseum 
(Nominations Meeting) 
 
Sunday, March 3rd  -  Memorial Coliseum  
(Elections Meeting) 
 
 

2010 - 11 Board Members 
 

President  -  Stuart Kemp 
Vice President  -  Andy Potter 
Corporate Secretary  -  John Fisher 
Treasurer  -  Debi Koberstein 
Corresponding Secretary  -  Cathy Kemp 
Sgt at Arms  -  Ron Spencer 
Past President  -  Linda Donaldson 
Council Member  -  Gina Acosta 
Council Member  -  Mike Thurston 
Council Member  -  Richard Thomas 
Council Member  -  Elke Thomas 
Council Member  -  Mary Ellen Brown 
Council Member  -  Vacant 

Players of the Month 2011 - 12  
 

2010-11 Fan Favorite   -  #28 Brendan Leipsic 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Remember to Vote for the 2011  -  2012 players!  

CONTACT INFORMATION 
  

Portland Winterhawks Booster Club (PWHBC) 
Post Office Box 6768 

Portland, Oregon 97228-6768 
  

Email:  ―pwhbc@comcast.net‖  
Twitter.com  -  ―PWHBC‖  

Facebook.com:  -  ―Portland Winterhawks Booster Club‖ 

At All Home Games Staff Are Available at the Booster Club Table  

Hawkey Talk Publication Dates! 
 
November 12th 
December 31st 
January 24th 
February 24th 
Recap Issue in early April... 
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With 8 games in the books, the Portland Winterhawks record this year is 

slightly worse than last season.  The Hawks are attempting to adjust to life 

without some key players from last year.  The team has 5 new faces in their 

top 9 forwards in the early season, and the loss of Brendan Leipsic to a 5 

game suspension certainly threw a monkey wrench into the team’s plans.  

Without Ryan Johansen, Nino Niederrieter and Craig Cunningham, the team 

is looking to replace 3 of their top 6 forwards.  Teams typically rely on their 

top 6 forwards to produce the majority of their goals, and the Winterhawks 

are missing 98 goals and 204 points from last season’s team.  Leipsic is 

thought of as a player who can replace some of that production, and when he returns to the lineup that 

will most likely improve the Hawks’ goal production. 

One of the new players who has been impressive in the early going is Taylor Leier.  Leier, a 17 year 

old left winger from Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, very nearly made the team last year.  At the conclusion 

of the training camp and preseason last year, the team and Leier sat down and decided that the best 

thing for his development would be to return home and play a year of midget hockey in order to 

develop his game and his body to be ready for the WHL game.  By adding bulk to his body, he has 

become the player in the early season for Portland who has competed hard, won battles, and been a 

difference maker on the backcheck.  Leier has been playing some with nearly every line the team has, 

with Coach Mike Johnston trying to find the correct combinations for his squad.  When Leier gets some 

consistent line-mates, I would expect to see his production skyrocket. 

The Hawks got some good news last week when Joe Morrow returned from the NHL’s Pittsburgh 

Penguins and played in the 3 Hawks games last weekend.  With Morrow back, as well as the return of 

Tyler Wotherspoon from offseason surgery, the strength of the Hawks team is definitely the defense.  

Morrow and Wotherspoon are joined by Troy Rutkowski and William Wrenn as NHL drafted players on 

the back-end, and combined with 2012 draft prospects Josh Hanson and Derrick Pouliot, the Hawks’ 

defense is full of athletic puck movers.   

Looking ahead for the Winterhawks, there are 3 more games on home-ice in the month of October 
before the team heads out on a 9 game, 17 day road trip to conclude October and stretch into the 
month of November.  Last season, on the Hawks’ Eastern Swing, the team finished with a 5-1-0-0 
record.  This season’s trip will be more grueling than even that odyssey, as the Hawks are stopping in 
Kamloops and Kelowna for 3 games following the 6 games in the central division.  The 9-game road 
trip is the second longest in franchise history, the longest being an 11 game trip in the inaugural 
season of the franchise, 1976-77.  That year the team played 11 games in 16 days through BC, 
Saskatchewan, and Manitoba.  That trip included a stretch in which the Hawks played 4 games in 4 
nights in 3 different cities.  The Hawks will look to do better than the team did that year, as they 
finished with a 2-8-1 record.  
  
I’ll talk to you next month, 
 
Todd 

 

By Todd Vrooman, Radio Commentator and Broadcast Communications 

Manager for the Hawks.  Catch him with Andy Kemper bringing you the best 

of Portland Winterhawks hockey on the radioé 
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Booster Club Newsletter – Oct 2011 
 

At the time of writing this newsletter we are sitting with a 4 – 4 record and I believe just 

starting to find our game. On the positive side, our young players have had a lot of ice 

time early and been put into some challenging situations – which down the road will 

prove to be invaluable.  Unfortunately, while we had players away at NHL camps we 

dropped three games to Tri Cities, which I hope doesn’t come back to haunt us later in 

the year. 

As some of you may be aware, Travis Green, Ken Hodge, Kelley Robinett and myself 

all attend the scheduling meetings in Kelowna this summer. Although we do have input 

into the design of our schedule it is limited. Each team basically controls their own 

destiny when deciding how many games to play in a week and the set up of longer trips. The format of the 

scheduling meeting is one where based on a numerical draw - teams call each other in for prime games and 

try to fill the key weekend dates available in their building. The reason that this is important is because in 

most leagues the schedule is computer generated but in our league it really is a skill to put together both a 

schedule which is good for the players but also fills key home dates. Ken Hodge who has worked in this 

system for a couple decades is an invaluable resource when it comes to battling the other teams in the 

middle of the summer for the ―right schedule‖ for our team and fans. 

As I watch the NHL games each night and follow the AHL scores, I am interested in how our former players 

are doing but not anxiously waiting for guys to come back. It was a little different last year when Ryan 

Johansen and Nino Niederreiter were there as 18 year olds but now they have a great opportunity to stay 

past the nine games and activate the first year of their contract. When preparing for the season we expected 

that they would be gone but thought one of the Oliver Gabriel, Riley Boychuk or Taylor Aronson would be 

back. Right now it doesn’t look like it, but you never know and in the end if anyone does come back that 

would be a bonus. 

To be honest, it is nice to look at our lineup and proceed with the mindset that now we have our  2011-2012 

group.  Once Sven Bartschi and Joe Morrow were returned… we stopped waiting and now everyone feels 

that this is our team. We have 9 new faces in the lineup and will have 4 – 16 year olds playing on a regular 

basis. Most of you are probably asking the question – ―how good can this group be?‖ I believe the sky’s the 

limit and that we will get better and better as the year goes along. Patience will be key, because we don’t 

have as much fire power as in the last 2 years and our inexperience will lead to rookie mistakes. But the 

potential is definitely there especially with the core group being one of the best in the league. 

Today we announced that William Wrenn will be the 36th captain in the history of the Winterhawks. The 

leadership group will include Sven Bartschi who will be a full time assistant and shared assistant captain 

duties between Brad Ross, Troy Rutkowski, Joe Morrow and Taylor Peters.  

 

Continued Page 5 
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into the GOAL Club, be sure to see them at locations around the Rose Garden and Veterans Memorial Coliseum and 
if you are able to assist on their game night 50/50 raffles, they would appreciate the help.  
 
We are working to establish Meet and Greet events with the players and much of this is based on a sponsorship 
arrangement. As this issue comes out, we will be just heading into our first one, albeit a bit rushed, but we hope to 
get a better schedule in the coming months. Currently, we have planned dates for this Monday, Oct 17 (happening at 
Grand Central Bowl); we are still awaiting a location for November 14, January 30 and February 27. Please ensure 
you keep looking in your email inbox, the Booster Club Facebook page or on Twitter for updates. We will try to post 
at games where we can as well. We are sorry for the inconvenience, but bear with us as the events, when they do 
happen, will be fun, player involved and unique. There will be similarities to past Booster Club events with an 
admission fee, photo auctions and door prizes. I hope that you will enjoy these events and please do give us 
feedback so we can make adjustments as we go along. It is my understanding that player appearances at these 
events will be interactive and about 1 hour, so make your time count! 
  
I look forward to seeing everyone at the upcoming meetings and events and at the Booster Club Table for news and 
updates! 
  

GO HAWKS! 
 
Stuart Kemp, President 
Portland Winterhawks Booster Club 
www.pwhbc.com 
(360) 852-5081 
A 501 (c)(3) Charitable Organization 

President’s Message Continued 

Talking Hockey with Coach Mike Johnston (continued) 

Also included in the leadership team will be goaltender Mac Carruth although he won’t wear an ―A‖ he will be 

counted on to lead in the room. I believe we have a great core of leaders which also includes some of the 

younger 93 and 94 born players who will take over in this area next year.  

After the next three home games we head out on one of the longest trips the Winterhawks have ever taken. 

We play 9 games over 17 days which includes a two day trip to Edmonton to begin the Eastern Swing. I am 

not sure how many miles it will be but maybe one of our fans can figure it out. Yes it is long and a grind at 

times but I found two years ago when we made a similar swing that it was also enjoyable. The games in 

Alberta are all in first class buildings against very good competition and for 8 of our players who are from that 

province it is a chance to play at home. My goal is to get out of the province with as many wins as possible 

and escape before it snows.       
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Itôs Like the Moon You Can Almost See 

By Samantha Meese 

I’m writing this column on one of those rainy, foggy nights where if you looked 

outside at the right time, you could almost see the moon poking out from the 

clouds. Somehow, it got me to thinking about how this season is going to be 

different for the draftees who have been returned by their NHL teams. For fans, it’s another great season of winning 

hockey, a chance to get to know our rookies, reconnect with fellow fans and occupy our free time with all things 

hockey. But for the boys, it’s the season in which they must deliver on the promise they have shown to the NHL. It’s 

time to score and make plays or saves and live up to the ―A‖ some of them will be wearing this season. In short, it’s 

time to get ready for the future.  

Sure, I could sit here and make predictions, but the last time I did that, I predicted Sven would stay in Calgary and a 

few days later they sent him back. I apologize and take full responsibility for my actions in inadvertently cursing his 

chances. Or I could tell you how many goals our rookies will score, and just how deadly that Bartschi-Petan-Rattie 

line will be. But I’ll leave that to the trained professionals. Instead, I will offer my thoughts on what it will take for the 

draftees to get ready for their NHL close up:  

1. What doesnôt kill you makes you stronger. Ironic though it may seem, what you learn and how you grow in the 

wake of being sent back to juniors is exactly what will make you smarter, stronger and more ready for the NHL 

next season. Gaining weight, getting physically stronger and improving stick handling, plays, checking, etc., can 

all be improved through practice, commitment and discipline. But learning to handle rejection and disappointment 

are lessons that no one can teach you. Those are things you must learn through living, learning and 

understanding that it’s not personal. For a hockey team that hasn’t seen the playoffs since the stone age and is 

losing money by the minute, it’s all business (see item #2). Think about it this way: unless you’re Sidney Crosby, 

nobody just sails right into the NHL. And even he didn’t have smooth sailing his rookie season. Though it may 

have been a personal success for him, his team wasn’t exactly a Stanley Cup contender at the time. And he lost 

the Calder -- a prize you can only win once -- to Alex Ovechkin simply because Ovie’s rookie season was 

delayed by the lockout. 

2. Hockey is a business. For a team like the Columbus Blue Jackets or the Calgary Flames, that business 

involves climbing out of a very deep hole right now. Their fresh draft talent is part of their long term future, but 

their energy right now is focused on the short term. Plus, it takes time, patience and a lot of extra attention and 

energy to develop a rookie, no matter how good they are. Right now, that time, patience and energy is focused 

on getting back into the playoffs and into contention for the Cup. While they do that, use your time in Portland 

wisely to get smarter, stronger, better and ready for the NHL. 

3. Things happen for a reason. You’re signed, sealed and all but delivered. They want you. They’ve made that 

clear. I can see from talking to y’all that you are taking this personally. The best advice I can give you is don’t. As 

has been noted above, you must also ask yourself ―is my team ready for me?‖ There was a reason they sent you 

back. Not being good enough isn’t one of them. This time in your life is what I call a ―that’s hockey‖ moment. 

Nobody said it was fair. But what you choose to learn from it will make you a better player; one who is really and 

truly ready for the NHL.   

Think about it this way: the future is a lot like the moon you can almost see. It’s there, waiting for you. For when you 

are ready; And for when you can shine the brightest.  
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Catching up with…  
  

It's Matt Schmermund here. Just wanted to give you all 
an update on what I have been doing for the past few 
years as well as what is coming up in my life. After I 
moved on from the Winterhawks, I chose to utilize my 
WHL Scholarship and attend Ryerson University which 
is located in Toronto, Canada. In my rookie season at 
Ryerson I led the team in goals and points which 
resulted in me winning team MVP as well as Male 
Rookie of the Year for the entire University Varsity 

Sports program.  
 
Last season, I led the team in goals and points again as well as winning 
the team MVP for the second straight year. After the season ended last 
year, I made the decision to start my professional career commencing this 
October. I decided to sign in the Central Hockey League with the 
Evansville Icemen.  
 
Former Head Coach of the Winterhawks Rich Kromm is now the Head 
Coach and GM of the Icemen. I will also be joining former Memorial Cup 
winner and alumni of the Winterhawks Todd Robinson as he signed in 
Evansville this past off season.  
 
Anyways, I hope you enjoyed catching up with my career and I wish the 
Winterhawks the best of luck in trying to bring home a third Memorial Cup 
to Rip City!!! Thank you again for reading and I hope everyone has a good 
season in Hawkeytown. 
 
Go Hawks Go!!! 
 
Matt 



Page 8 

Rookie Profile: Chase De Leo By Samatha Meese 

This month the spotlight’s on Chase De Leo, a California-born forward who put 
Portland on notice last year when he scored the game winning goal in a 
shootout at the 2010 Neely Cup. And that’s just a preview of what’s coming.   
 
The math: Chase was drafted by the Winterhawks in the 9

th
 round of the 2010 

Bantam Draft and signed on April 6, 2011. He didn’t play with the team last 
season, but he did come to town to meet with the coaching staff and get familiar 
with his future surroundings. He played last season for the L.A. Selects U16 
Team. He had 20 goals and 19 assists for 39 points in 35 games, helping lead 
his team to the national semifinals. He was third on his team in scoring, and tied 
for eighth in league scoring. During the 2009-10 season, he racked up 27 goals 
and 56 assists for 83 points in 28 games for the L.A. Selects Bantam AAA 
Team that advanced all the way to the national championship game. 
Chase plays Center, shoots left and he will turn 16 years old on October 25, 2011. *Source: Winterhawks.com/roster 

My take: You can tell by his handshake and his willingness to answer any questions you ask that Chase is very 
confident, mature and ready for what lies ahead of him. Like Nic, he believes having a strong work ethic and he wants to 
help the team. Plus, we all know I love shootouts, and anyone who wins a game in a shootout is automatically on the top 
of my list. Finally, he has a good hockey name and his off season hobbies don’t appear to involve golf. What’s not to 
like? 
 
What do you think of Portland so far? 
It’s unreal. This is a great city. I love the people here; everyone’s really nice. I was lucky to be drafted here.   
 
What has been the biggest change, challenge, or difference in transitioning from the LA Selects to the WHL? 
Everyone’s older, bigger, stronger and more experienced. The speed… it’s definitely faster. And it’s so professional 

here.  

Are you in a local high school? 
I go to school online. There are a few of us who bring our laptops to the rink for three hours during the day, and that’s 
where we do our schoolwork.  
 
Now that you are here in Portland, what are your goals for this season? 
I want to get a good feel for the league and hopefully, rack up some points. And try to help the team get to the Memorial 

Cup.   

What was it like growing up in California and playing hockey?  
We’re the underdogs. But there are a lot of California kids getting drafted by the NHL. And there are a lot of youth 

programs there. It’s nice to see it grow and develop.  

Do you go back home in the off season? And if so, what types of things do you do for fun in the off season? 
Yes. I’m always training. I have a trainer in Vancouver, and I go there to work with him. My family has a farm, and I 

spend a lot of time with my animals. I also spend a lot of time at the beach.  

What about your family, can you tell us a bit about them? 

 

Continued on page 9 
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Rookie Profile (continued) 
I have a 21-year-old sister who is the President of her sorority at UCSB (University of California at Santa Barbara). My 
parents, Janie and John, own a family company called Golden West Pipe. They make pipes and fittings, bathtubs and 
fixtures.   
 
Now for the goofy stuff... what is your favorite cartoon growing up? (Note: he didnôt have a favorite cartoon, so 
we went for favorite TV show instead) 
Rocket Power on Nickelodeon.  
 
What is the most embarrassing song on your iPod?  
Selena Gomez, ―Love You Like a Love Song.‖ 
 
What was the last movie you saw, and how would you rate it? 
―What’s Your Number?‖ I give it a nine out of 10.  
 
After your playing days are over, would you rather coach or become a ref (or something else)? 
I would like to be a personal trainer, or a strength and conditioning coach like Rich Campbell.  
 
Who was your favorite player growing up? 
Joe Sakic.  
 
Do you have your driverôs license yet? If so, what do you think of driving in Portland? 
I have a permit. I will get my license next summer, so my roommate Josh Hanson drives me around.  
 
You scored the game winning goal in a shootout in last yearôs Neely Cup. How awesome was that? 
It was a fairy tale. It was too good to be true. 

October 2011 
Gina Acosta <> Marilyn Barnhart <> Bryson Bridges <> Mary Ellen Brown <> Lois Collins <> Donna 
Croker <> Marie Curtin <> Deborah Ducret-Shiley <> Arian Durst <> Jim Edwards <> Jeff Frisch <> 
Sarah Gabel <> Mark Hall <> Tom Haly <> Glenn Johnston <> Doug Low <> Lonna Marshall <> 
Gwendolyn Mock-Scott <> Cindi Morrow <> Lisa O’Brien <> Sebastian Okhovat <> Stephanie 
Roberts <> Bonnie Rout <> Larry Schlesser <> Derek Schulte <> Larry Smith <> Tamara Spencer 
<>Sean Stewart <> Patrick Stone <> Janice Stoner <> Guy Tow <> Jan Vrooman <> Charlene 
Wrisley 

Booster Member Birthdays! 

WHL Fun Facts …  This month we look at the Central Division of the Eastern Conference… 
 
Team—Edmonton Oil Kings <> Town—Edmonton, Alberta <> Home Rink—Rexal Palace <> Year Started—2007, 3rd 
team to represent Edmonton in the WHL.  
 
Team—Kootenay Ice <> Town—Cranbrook, British Columbia <> Home Rink—RecPlex or Cranbrook Recreational 
Complex <> Year Started—1998, moved from Edmonton as the Ice, started in Edmonton 1996. Won one Memorial Cup 
 
Team—Medicine Hat Tigers <> Town—Medicine Hat, Alberta <> Home Rink—Medicine Hat Arena <> Year Started—
1970.  Won two Memorial Cups 
 
Team—Red Deer Rebels <> Town—Red Deer, Alberta <> Home Rink—ENMAX Centrium <> Year Started—1992.  
Won one Memorial Cup 
 
Team—Lethbridge Huricanes <> Town— Lethbridge, Alberta <> Home Rink—ENMAX Centre <> Year Started—1987, 
moved from Calgary as the Wranglers, started in 1977. 
 
Team—Calgary Hit Men <> Town—Calgary, Alberta <> Home Rink—Scotiabank Saddledome <> Year Started—1995, 
3rd team to represent Calgary in the WHL. 


